GREATER EGYPT REGIONAL PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION
(GREATER EGYPT) 
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COMMISSION

NOVEMBER 9, 2016

The Regular meeting of the Commission convened on Wednesday, November 9, 2016, at 7:05 p.m. at the Greater Egypt Regional Planning and Development Commission offices in Marion, Illinois.  

Commission Members Present: Cindy Humm, Steve Leek  (Franklin County); Robert Clodi (Rend Lake Conservancy District); Brandon Brown, Robert Hopkins, Julie Peterson, John Rendleman (Jackson County); Steve Damron (Jefferson County); Sam Robb (Perry County); Robert Spencer (Pinckneyville); Ron Ellis, Jeffery Robinson, Greg Smothers (Williamson County); Mark T. Krones (Carterville);  Robert Butler (Marion). 

Commission Members Absent:  Jason Ashmore, Neil Hargis (Franklin County); Fred Krondritz (Benton); Cate Dinn (West Frankfort);  Steve Draege, Jeff Williams (Jefferson County); Mary Ellen Bechtel (Mt. Vernon); Jim Epplin, Fred Kelly, Brian Otten (Perry County);  Ron Ellis (Williamson County); Steve Miller (Herrin). 

Staff  Present: Cary M. Minnis, Executive Director, and Jenny Richardson, Administrator.

Guests Present:  Harold Emling, Auditor

Call to Order
Ms. Peterson, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.  It was determined that a quorum was physically present.  The proceedings of the meeting were recorded. 
New Commission member from Jackson County, Brandon Brown, was introduced.  It was announced that Sam Robb would be leaving as a Commission Member.  It was noted that former Commission member, Eric Pflanz, from Du Quoin passed away in late October.  Mr. Minnis has been elected as President of the Illinois Association of Regional Councils.  
Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Commission, Treasurer’s Report, and List of Bills

  Motion was made by Mr. Spencer and seconded by Mr. Rendleman to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Commission of October 11, 2016, as received.  All members present voted “AYE”.   Motion carried.  
Motion was made by Mr. Robinson and seconded by Mr. Rendleman accepting the Financial Report of October 31, 2016, as distributed.  All members present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried.

The List of Bills was distributed.  Motion made by Mr. Hopkins and seconded by Mr. Damron authorizing the payment of expenditures over $500 on the List of Bills, which includes the Transit Study.  All members present voted "AYE".   Motion carried. 
Correspondence

None
Old Business – Administrative
FY 2016  Audit


The auditor, Mr. Emling, was introduced.  He presented the FY 16 audit.  The books were in good shape.  The letters included are standard audit letters, the balance sheet reviewed the current assets and liabilities, noted that during the FY the Revolving Loan Fund was terminated and $426,844 was returned to EDA.  The $127,088 for the loan due was written off.   There were no audit findings. Question was asked about Accrued Employee Benefit funds, the funds are for leave earned, but not taken over the years.    


A motion was made by Mr. Rendleman and seconded by Mr. Clodi to accept the FY 2016 Audit as presented.  All members present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried.

Mr. Clodi commented that the local share contribution has not changed in years.   Mr.  Robinson noted  this discussion was held at the last Executive Committee meeting and more information is being looked at by the Executive Committee.                                                                                                         

Executive Committee Minutes of October 11

Motion was made by Ms. Humm and seconded by Mr. Smothers to approve the Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting of October 11.  All members present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.

Executive Committee Minutes of November 2

Information on Health Insurance was handed out showing the premium increase for the coming year.  The options were discussed with the Executive Committee.  The increase is 34.8%.  Last year the increase was 8%.. They recommended keeping the current coverage and staff who qualify for a valid waiver be offered $400.00 per month in lieu of health insurance.  The staff having valid waivers does not count for having 70% of eligible employees in the plan.  Offering the cash in lieu of the insurance will decrease the costs of the increase from 34.8% to 21.6%.

After discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Rendleman  and seconded by Mr. Robinson  that the Commission keep the current health insurance coverage and  staff who qualify for a valid waiver be offered $400.00 per month in lieu of health insurance (Commission would pay FICA and retirement benefits).  All members present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.


Copies of the Schedule of Salary Grades were handed out.  The Schedule has been discussed and reviewed by the Executive Committee.  Mr. Minnis noted the Executive Committee had been reviewing staff salaries from other agencies for planners at several meetings, the planner salaries cannot match those of Carbondale. The salaries are not as competitive as would like, but have to stay within our revenue received.  The step increases for staff salaried are 2%.  Comments were made about the grade/step process, it was suggested that professional development be looked at as another benefit. 

After discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Rendleman and seconded by Mr. Robinson to approve the Proposed Schedule of Salary Grades effective July 2017.  All members present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.

 Copies of the Draft Budget for Indirect Costs for FY 18 were handed out.  The budget includes the salaries as per the Schedule just approved.  Mr. Minnis reviewed the Income and Expenses sheet, the Personnel Cost Worksheet, the Statement of Employee Benefits, fringe benefit rate 43.526%, and the Indirect Cost Budget, rate 40.898%, and the Annual Budget which allocates costs to each project.  The draft budget was discussed, it needs approval so staff can request approval of the indirect cost rate. 

After discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Humm and seconded by Mr. Spencer to approve the Draft FY 2018 budget as presented.  All members present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.

A motion was made by Mr. Rendleman and seconded by Mr. Clodi to approve the Minutes of the Executive Committee of November 2.  All members present voted “AYE”’.  The motion carried.

Annual Meeting Awards


A memo was distributed regarding the award nominations received.  For the business/industry award, nominees included E.T. Simonds Construction Company, Carbondale; Williamson Asia, Mt. Vernon; and Hi Standard Dog Food, Pinckneyville.   Williamson Asia, is located in Mt. Vernon and started with 10 employees and now have 38.  They design all kinds of home décor.  They have renovated three buildings in downtown Mt. Vernon.  Wade Graskewicz, Owner of High Standard Dog Food began selling dog food out of his Pinckneyville store. They now manufacture and warehouse their own products in several states.  The home base is in Pinckneyville, with 6 employees.  Members discussed the nominees.

A motion was made by Mr. Butler and seconded by Mr. Clodi that Williamson Asia, Mt. Vernon, receive a Business/Industry award.  One “NAY” vote was cast, all others present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.


A motion was made by Mr. Spencer and seconded by Mr. Robb that Wade Graskewica, Owner, Hi-Standard Dog Food receive a Business/Industry award.  All present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried
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Mr. Rendleman said he would like to nominate Julie Peterson for an  award for outstanding service to Jackson County. Mr. Leek said he would like to nominate Dr. Morthland, Morthland College in West Frankfort for a Meritorious Service Award.  The first responders (Police and Fire Chiefs) had been nominated.

A motion was made by Mr. Rendleman and seconded by Mr. Marlo that Dr. Morthland, Morthland College, receive a Meritorious Service Award.  All members present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried.

A motion was made by Mr. Robinson and seconded by Mr. Clodi that Julie Peterson  receive a service award.  All members present voted ”AYE”.  The motion carried.
Old Business - Program

Staff Program Report to the Commission


Motion was made by Mr. Rendleman  and seconded by Mr. Damron  accepting the October, 2016 Staff Program Report to the Commission as received.  All members present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried. 
Water Quality Management Planning

Mr. Minnis read a letter from IEPA approving the Hurricane Creek Watershed Plan submitted recently.

Copies of information regarding a drone to assist in the assessment of stream banks for the Pond Creek Watershed Based Plan.   There will be funds left in the current IEPA budget ($16,000-$20,000) which ends December 31 for purchasing a drone and related items.  IEPA has verbally approved the purchase. The drone would allow access to more areas in the watershed which would lead to better assessments.  Also a license and insurance would  be needed.  Suggestion was made that two persons be trained to use a drone.  

 It was suggested that assessment of Cedar Lake watershed around the chicken farm be considered for a study.  Mr. Minnis stated funds have to be spent by December 31 and IEPA approval would be needed. 

After discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Clodi and seconded by Mr. Robb that the Commission purchase a drone and related items spending up to $16,000 with IEPA funds from the current grant. Two “NAY” votes were cast, all other members present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried.

EDA  


Mr. Minnis reported he attend the NADO Annual Conference, future of grants and revenue streams were discussed.  Came back with lots of ideas, hope some can be implemented.
DRA

No word has been received on the 11 DRA applications submitted for the 2016 funding cycle.


Transportation Planning 

The Rural Transportation Grant was approved for a freight study, grant period is 2017-2018.


The Transit Study is in progress, the in-house Bike Plan from Carbondale to Murphysboro has been completed.

Staff is working on the Herrin Road Extension to Route 51.
Hazard Mitigation Grants

The Rend Lake project was dedicated in October.
New Business – Administrative
Appoint Nominating Committee

The Nominating Committee was appointed:  Cindy Humm, Franklin County; Bob Hopkins, Jackson County; Steve Damron, Jefferson County; Sam Robb, Perry County; and Jim Marlo, Williamson County.
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2017 Meeting Schedule

A motion was made by Mr. Clodi and seconded Mr. Rendleman to approve the 2017 Commission Meeting Schedule.  All members present voted “AYE”.  The motion carried.
New Business - Program


None
Adjournment


A motion was made by Ms. Humm and seconded by Mr. Robinson to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting adjourned at 7:26 p.m.
Handouts:
October 2016 Financial Report  
List of Bills
Information on Health Insurance

Schedule of Salary Grades

Draft FY 2018 Budget

Memo re Award Nominations

Information on Drone

Copies of all background documents furnished to the Commission in connection with this meeting are on file in the office of Greater Egypt, Marion, Illinois.
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